
 
 

 

TOWN OF WEATHERSFIELD 

SELECTBOARD 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 

MONDAY, OCTOBER 3, 2022 AT 6:30PM 

MARTIN MEMORIAL HALL 

5259 US ROUTE 5, ASCUTNEY,  VT 05030 

 

 

PHONE 

(802) 674-2626 

 

FAX 

(802) 674-2117 

 
 

1. Call to Order 

2. Pledge of Allegiance 

3. Agenda Review 

4. Comments from Citizens on topics not on the agenda 

5. Review minutes from previous meetings: 09/19/2022 

6. Town Manager Report (RFP Updates) 

7. Vote to purchase Thermal Imaging Camera from Fire Equip. Reserves 

8. Martin Memorial Hall 

a. Purchase Industrial Dehumidifier  

9. FY24 Budget Process 

10. Fire Truck Loaner Discussion 

11. Appointments  

12. Any other business 

13. Warrant 

14. Adjourn 

 

 

 

 

POSTED ON 09/29/2022 

 

ZOOM MEETING AVAILABLE 

CLICK THE BRIDGE ON WEBSITE HOMEPAGE OR 

PHONE NUMBER: (929) 205 - 6099 | MEETING ID: 542-595-4364 | NO PARTICIPANT ID: 

PRESS # MEETING PASSCODE: 8021 
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Select Board Meeting 

Martin Memorial Hall 

5259 US Rte 5, Ascutney VT 

Select Board Meeting Minutes 

Monday September 19, 2022 6:30 PM 

 

Select Board Members Present: 

Paul Tillman 

Kelly O’Brien 

Michael Todd 

Wendy Smith 

David Fuller 

Brandon Gulnick, Town Manager 

 

Attendees: John Arrison, Barb Thomas, Lisa Slade, Chief Daniels 

 

Online Attendees: Nate Stearns  

 

1.) Call to Order by Michael Todd, Chair 6:20 pm 

 

2.) Executive Session 1 V.S.A. § 313 (A) – Barrington Power/ Norwich Solar @ 6pm 

Paul Tillman made a motion to go into Executive Session 1 V.S.A. § 313 (A) for 

Barrington Power/ Norwich Solar and to include Nate Stearns, Town Council and 

Brandon Gulnick, Town Manager. 

Wendy Smith – 2nd 

No Discussion 

Vote – Unanimous 

 

The Selectboard came out of Executive Session at 6:48 pm. 

 

Kelly O’Brien made a motion authorize the Town Manager and Town Council to send a 

letter to David Russel of Barrington Power for contract resolution. 

Wendy Smith – 2nd 

No further discussion 

Vote unanimous 

 

3.) Pledge of Allegiance was led by Paul Tillman. 

 

4.) Agenda Review  

 

No changes 

 

5.) Comments from Citizens not on the agenda 

 

None 
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6.) Review Minutes from Previous Meetings: 9-16-22 

Paul Tillman made a motion to approve the minutes from 9-16-22 with changes as 

needed. 

Wendy Smith – 2nd 

Discussion – the Recording Secretary noted that she had found and error of an incomplete 

sentence that had already been corrected in the Errors & Omissions section. 

No other discussion 

Vote - unanimous 

 

7.) Errors & Omissions 

 

Nate Stearns was in attendance to explain the Errors & Omissions that were presented 

to the Selectboard. 

Per State Statute, if the parcels are owned by the same person, they must be made 

contiguous into one parcel for tax purposes. When the tax bills went out this year, 

these 2 property owners contacted the Town around August 15th to let them know they 

received 2 tax bills. In these instances, you deactivate the parcel that does not have the 

house on it and add the acreage to the “parent parcel”.  

 

David Fuller asked if the land owners filed a grievance or if the Town automatically 

did this? Nate Stearns said they did not file a grievance, they received 2 separate tax 

bills, which by State Statute they are not allowed to do. 

David Fuller also asked if there were any other improvements on either of these lots 

that would affect the value that would keep it the same instead of having a drop. Nate 

Stearns said that the only change that the only change was from making it from 2 

pieces to 1.  

 

In accordance with 32 V.S.A. section 4261, we request approval from 

the Selectboard to make the following changes to the 2023 Grand List 

book. 

 
Parcel # 040106 Medina added parcel #04015 to make them 

contiguous. The two parcels total was $80,100 and now is $70,600. 

 

Paul Tillman made a motion to accept the errors and omissions on parcels 

#040106 and #04015. 

Wendy Smith – 2nd 

No further Discussion 

Vote – 4 ayes 

             1 nay 

 

Nate Stearns explained that the values from the utilities comes from the 

State. On the form the     State sends there is a value at the end of the 

report that the State says you need to place on that utility. VELCO 

returned the Personal Property form that was sent out to them and there 
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was a line for inventory on the form. Previously, the inventory line was 

deducted from the CLA and the total value was adjusted. This was an error 

and this is to correct it. 

 

In accordance with 32 V.S.A. section 4261, we request approval from 

the Selectboard to make the following changes to the 2023 Grand List 

book. 

 
Parcel# 050325 VALCO inventory/equipment/personal property 

(245,100.00) not subtracted from the states provided total value of 

51,515,458.00. New total now is 51,300,067.00. 

Inventory/equipment/personal property value 245,100.00 is on parcel 050325PP. 

 

Paul Tillman made a motion to accept the errors & omission for parcel #050325 for 

VELCO. 

David Fuller – 2nd 

No further discussion 

Vote - unanimous 

 

8.) Broadband Discussion 

 

Last year Dave and Brandon met with the 4 providers and following that meeting John 

Arrison and Brandon met with the VT Community Broadband Board in February. At that 

time, they told them that TDS planned to build out fiber to their entire foot print. The 

VTel part of Town is already covered. The broadband board at that time did award a 

construction grant to EC Fiber and there would be a universal service plan for the entire 

Town. 

 

Recently, Tom Kennedy came in from Mount Ascutney Regional Planning and said that 

we are not in the mix and the best thing we can do at this point is not to send money, but 

to send a letter of support. The letter of support would support EC Fiber build out in 

Town. There has been build out projects in Town, one of them was funded by 

homeowner that wanted high speed internet. Brandon thinks that they need to identify the 

homes in Town without internet so they can quantify how many people have internet and 

how many don’t. 

 

Broadband is going to be a continued discussion and project within the Town.  

 

9.) SIU Grant – Proposed Budget Changes 

 

Chief Daniels was in attendance to answer questions regarding the Pike detail and review 

the SIU Grant.  

 

When he put together the proposal for Pike, they were under the impression that Pike was 

going to get the Route 5 and the Route 131 projects. The did not get the Route 5 project. 

The project was also cut from guardrails, signage and dredging to a simple reclaim and 
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repave project which caused it to go from a 6-month project to a 2 ½ month project. 

Unfortunately, one of the parttime officers who also works for another agency was 

offered to work for more money on another project so he worked for them instead of us.  

Due to all of this, they only ended up with $5,700 towards the cruiser instead of the 

$10,000 they had originally anticipated.  

 

Michael Todd asked what happened to all of the officers that were supposed to work on 

this detail. Chief Daniels said that Officer Graham was working another detail and they 

found out last minute about the hours and Chief Daniels ended up covering the majority 

of them.  

 

Board members, 

 
We applied for the Vermont SIU Grants Program to respond to 

and investigate sexual assault reports, including incidents in which a 

child suffers, by other than accidental means, serious bodily injury, 

defined as bodily injury that creates a substantial risk of death; 

substantial loss of impairment of the function of any bodily 

member or organ, substantial impartment of health, or substantial 

disfigurement, OR strangulation by intentionally impeding normal 

breathing or circulation of the blood by applying pressure on the 

throat or neck or by blocking the nose or mouth of another person 

AND potential violations of 13 V.S.A. § 2602 (lewd or lascivious 

conduct with child); 13 VSA § Chapter 60 (Human Trafficking); 13 

V.S.A. § Chapter 64 (sexual exploitation of children); 13 V.S.A. § 

Chapter 72 (Sexual Assault); and 13 V.S.A. 1379 (Sexual abuse of 

a vulnerable child); AND may investigate incidents in which a child 

suffers; bodily injury by other than accidental means, as defined in 

13 V.S.A. § 1021, for the purpose of bodily injury, which is 

defined as physical pain, illness, or any impairment of physical 

condition, OR death; and potential violations of 13 V.S.A. § 2601 

(lewd and lascivious conduct); 13 V.S.A. § 2605 (voyeurism); and 

13 V.S.A. § 1304 (cruelty to a child) AND may assist with the 

investigation of other incidents, including incidents involving 

domestic violence and crimes against vulnerable adults. 

 
Following application review the State of Vermont awarded the Town of 

Weathersfield $60,000 in FY23 for the abovementioned purpose. Ryan Prince has 

been trained and assigned as the Level III investigator. 

 
We are requesting approval from the Selectboard to amend the 

FY23 Police Department Budget (see attached proposed budget). 

 
In the proposed FY23 budget changes the $60,000 is broken down: 
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Paul Tillman made a motion to approve the Amended Police Department FY23 budget as 

presented to include the SUI Grant and expenditures as dispersed.  

Wendy Smith – 2nd 

No further discussion 

Vote - unanimous 

 

10.) MMH Discussion 

 

Dear Selectors, 

 

Throughout the summer we noticed the humidity level downstairs 

was rising. The smaller dehumidifier we have was not enough to 

combat the humidity level. We noticed the wall started to buckle and 

contacted John Wright (the contractor that did the remediation & 

improvement project). Mr. Wright visited Martin Memorial Hall, 

inspected the room, and dropped off his industrial dehumidifier. He 

recommended that we purchase a larger dehumidifier and run it 

around the clock. 

 

On August 24th I was contacted by the point person for the MMH 

Board of Trustees, Lisa Slade, and notified of new humidity damage. 

After observing the area, I contacted the trustee and we decided to ask 

ServPro to do an inspection. On September 6, 2022, ServPro initiated 

an inspection downstairs at Martin Memorial Hall. Jacob Dickinson 

observed a section of wall with beadboard that was obviously 

buckling out. 
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He used a penetrating moisture probe with a relative scale. The probe 

is designed to read a short distance, and inch or less, into the surface 

it is pressed against. The scale ranges from 0 to 300. This scale is 

intended to be set by finding a dry baseline to compare against. 

Baselines are often similar for similar materials constructed in similar 

ways and in similar climates, but the best way to find a baseline is to 

find an area of the same construction that is not affected and compare 

against the visually affected areas. 

 

He first checked some unaffected area of the same beadboard wall 

covering in an area where there was no apparent buckling on the 

opposite side of the basement. He was seeing readings on his probe 

ranging between 30 and 50 points. He is confident this was a good 

baseline as it lines up with other readings taken of known dry 

materials of similar make and construction. He checked the area with 

buckling and his meter had readings between 150 & 280 points, 

which indicates a significant amount of moisture content in and 

behind the buckling area of the wall. 

 

SERVPRO RECOMMENDATION 

 

1. Investigate & stop source of moisture. 
2. Appears that moisture could be coming in through the foundation wall area. 

3. Digging out the foundation and sealing the wall from the 

exterior and possibly installing a French drain. 
4. Consult with qualified contractor or building engineer to come up with a 

solution. 

5. Pursue removal, remediation, and/or replacement of 

the existing wall covering afterwards. 

 

NEXT STEPS 

 
On September 9th Lisa Slade and I met to review the ServPro 

recommendation and determine how to move forward. We decided 

to move forward with the following plan of action: 

 
1) Immediately purchase an industrial dehumidifier (the 

dehumidifier John Wright let us borrow is not functioning 

properly & the dehumidifier we have is not powerful enough 

to keep the humidity level below 50%). 

 
2) Reach out to a qualified contractor and/or building engineer 

to assist us in developing a solution (recommended by 

ServPro). 
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3) ServPro recommends that we confirm which approach to 

take, to determine whether sealing the exterior of the wall 

& installing French drains is appropriate. 

 
4) Following conclusion on 2 & 3 above, we will need to 

move forward through the bid process. 
 

Brandon Gulnick 

 

11.) Roof Inspection Reports  

 

*Please see full Seiple Home Inspections Roof Report in Selectboard Packet dated 9-19-

22* 

 

Based on these final reports there are 3 building that are going to need new roofs in 3 – 5 

years: 

 

• Town Garage 

• WWVFD 

• Martin Memorial Hall 

 

The Town Garage needed immediate repair prior to winter due to holes. All Seasons 

Construction was hired to do these repairs. West Weathersfield Volunteer Fire 

Department also has holes in their roof that need to be repair before winter. Brandon has 

requested a quote from All Seasons Construction for WWVFD. 

 

 The Town Manager will send out RFPs for roof quotes for all 3 locations. 

 

12.) Electrical Inspection Reports 

 

*Please see full Seiple Home Inspections Electrical Report in Selectboard Packet dated 9-

19-22* 

 

Electrical inspections were done at Martin Memorial Hall and at Town Garage with the 

following findings: 

 

Martin Memorial Hall: 

 

This building is powered by a 200 ampere, 120/240-volt single-phase electrical service via 

overhead aluminum cabling. The service pole is located at the exterior (west) yard and 

the meter is located at the exterior (west) wall. The main shut-off is located at the main 

panel at the south-central basement utility room. Additionally, a sub-panel is located at 

the west basement area. Over-current protection is provided by circuit breakers, and 

branch wiring consists of copper cables with plastic, cloth and metal insulation. 
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During my inspection, I found the electrical system to be typically and adequately 

installed and maintained for a building of this age and style. I did note the presence of 

ungrounded electrical branch wiring at various locations, which can be typical of 

buildings wired prior to 1970. Some electrical receptacles have only two prongs, and 

others show the ground feature (the “third prong”), but do not have the wiring to support 

it. The grounding feature in any circuit helps protect against short circuiting, which can 

lead to electrocution and/or fire. Because of the prevalence of pre-1970 buildings, 

ungrounded electrical branch wiring is still in wide use, in most cases with little problem. 

 

As a general rule, I recommend the eventual upgrading of all ungrounded circuits. This 

involves installing new wiring to fixtures at various locations throughout the building, 

and can be an expensive improvement. 

 

If you wish to install a local back-up electrical power supply, I recommend a propane gas 

burning stand-by electricity generator and automatic switch panel system, sized for at 

least 20kW. In my opinion, the generator and propane tank would best be located at the 

south yard (next to the driveway), with service wiring to the building buried 

underground. The automatic switch panel would best be located at the interior near the 

existing main panel. 

 

Town Garage: 

 

This building is powered by a 200 ampere, 120/240-volt single-phase electrical service via 

overhead aluminum cabling. The service pole is located at the exterior (west) yard and 

the meter is located at the exterior (west) wall. 

 

The main shut-off is located at the main panel at the west central room. Additionally, a 

sub-panel is located at the north workshop area. Over-current protection is provided by 

circuit breakers, and branch wiring consists of copper cables with plastic and metal 

insulation. 

 

During my inspection, I found the electrical system to be typically and adequately 

installed and maintained for a building of this age and style. No major modifications or 

repairs appear necessary at this time. 

 

If you wish to install a local back-up electrical power supply, I recommend a propane gas 

burning stand-by electricity generator and automatic switch panel system, sized for at 

least 20kW. In my opinion, the generator and propane tank would best be located at the 

west yard (near the existing service pole), with service wiring to the building buried 

underground. The automatic switch panel would best be located at the interior near the 

existing main panel. 

 

The Town Manager will send out RFPs. 
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13.) Norwich Solar/GMP Review 

 

Brandon did a reconciliation and sent it out and met with Norwich Solar. The 

reconciliation was correct. They will need to have further discussions with GMP to 

straighten some things out. They will come to the Selectboard meeting on October 17, 

2022. During this reconciliation process they learned that they spent $31,151.29 in total 

between the Ascutney Water District and the Town. ($8,956 belongs to Ascutney Fire 

District and $22,195.29 belongs to the Town). 

 

Norwich Solar will have more information to present to the Board October 17th. 

 

14.) Appointments  

 

A.) Parks & Recreation 

i.) Julia Gumbart 

 

B.) REMC 

i.) Roderick Bates 

 

Paul Tillman made a motion to appoint Julia Gumbart to Parks & Recreation 

and Roderick Bates to REMC. 

David Fuller – 2nd 

No discussion 

Vote – unanimous 

 

15.) Any Other Business 

 

None 

 

16.) Approve Warrant 

 

Paul Tillman made a motion to approve the warrants of 9-19-22 as follows: 

 

General Funds     Operating Expenses $22,820.91 

Payroll $14,625.58 

 

Highway Fund     Operating Expenses $18,905.25 

Payroll $8,121.95 

 

Solid Waste Management Fund   Operating Expenses $493.79  

       Payroll $1,775.21 

 

Library      Operating Expenses $0.00  

Payroll $2,120.92 

 

  Grants      $2,080.00 
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  Parks & Rec Reserve    $2,000.00 

 

 

Grand Totals    Operating Expenses $46,299.95 

Payroll $26,643.66 

 

Kelly O’Brien – 2nd  

Discussion – David Fuller said it would be helpful to see a breakdown of the 

larger amounts of payroll.  

Vote – unanimous 

 

 

  Adjourn 

 

David Fuller made a motion to adjourn at 9:13 pm 

Paul Tillman – 2nd 

No Discussion 

Vote - Unanimous 

 

 

Respectfully, 

Chauncie Tillman  

Recording Secretary
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Town of Weathersfield  
     5259 US ROUTE 5 | P.O. BOX 550 | WEATHERSFIELD, VT 05030 | PHONE (802) 674-2626 | FAX (802) 674-2117 
 

 
 

Brandon Gulnick 

Town Manager 

 

September 30, 2022 

 

RE: Town Manager Update 

 

 

Roof Replacement RFB’s 

 

Roof Replacement RFB’s have been assembled and advertised for Martin Memorial Hall, West 

Weathersfield Fire Station, and the Town Garage. The timeline is as follows:  

 

RFB’s Advertised 09/29/22 

Pre-Bid Conference / Site 

Visit 

10/19/22 

9:30am – Town Garage 

11am – MMH 

11:45am – West Weathersfield Fire Station 

Question Period Ends 10/20/22 at 1pm 

Notes & Addenda (if any) 

emailed to plan holders 

10/21/22 

 

Bids Due:  11/03/22 @ 2pm 

Public Bid Opening 11/3/22 @ 3pm 

Bid Award 11/07/22 @ 6:45pm 

Contractor Notification 11/08/22 @ 4pm 

 

Other RFB’s 

 

The Martin Memorial Hall drainage project, electrical, and mapping RFPs are in progress. We will be 

moving forward with a grant application to Vermont Emergency Management under the Emergency 

Operations Center/Shelter Improvement grant program for generator installation. Once funding 

guidelines are released, we will see if electrical improvements are also covered. If they are covered, we 

will combine electrical improvements and generator installation at Martin Memorial Hall into 1 project 

& submit an application to fund it.  

 

Compactor Replacement  

 

The old compactor has been removed and the new concrete pad at the Transfer Station is complete. The 

concrete pad needs to settle for seven days to harden. New compactor installation will begin on Tuesday, 

October 4th and should be completed on Friday.  
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Lottery Lane Project 

 

The culvert has been assembled. There are approximately 5,000 bolts that need to be tightened by hand. By next 

Tuesday/Wednesday the contractor will begin excavating the hole to install the culvert.  

 

Annual Report RFB 

 

We will be sending out a RFB for our Annual Report this month. We will be sending requests for each entities 

report mid-October. We need discuss the Weathersfield Service Award at some point. If anyone has 

recommendations, please let me know.  

 

If you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

Brandon Gulnick 

Town Manager 

Weathersfield, VT 

townmanager@weathersfield.org 

(802) 674-2626  
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Town of Weathersfield  
     5259 US ROUTE 5 | P.O. BOX 550 | WEATHERSFIELD, VT 05030 | PHONE (802) 674-2626 | FAX (802) 674-2117 
 

 
 

Brandon Gulnick 

Town Manager 

 

September 30, 2022 

 

 

RE: Purchase Thermal Imaging Camera from Fire Reserves 

 

 

Attached are quotes for thermal imaging cameras. The West Weathersfield Fire Departments existing camera is 

20 years old. They are recommending replacement & requesting approval to purchase it from MES in the 

amount of $3,563.99 to be paid for through the Fire Department Equipment reserve fund, which has a current 

balance of $32,140.81. 

 

If you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

 

 

Attachments 

 

Thermal Imaging Camera Quotes 

 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

Brandon Gulnick 

Town Manager 

Weathersfield, VT 

townmanager@weathersfield.org 

(802) 674-2626  
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Town of Weathersfield  
     5259 US ROUTE 5 | P.O. BOX 550 | WEATHERSFIELD, VT 05030 | PHONE (802) 674-2626 | FAX (802) 674-2117 
 

 
 

Brandon Gulnick 

Town Manager 

 

September 30, 2022 

 

 

RE: MMH Industrial Dehumidifier 

 

 

We discussed the purchase of an industrial dehumidifier at the last Selectboard meeting. MMH Trustee Slade 

researched and found a good deal on a Storm Ultra dehumidifier. The machine has Wi-Fi capabilities and 

115V/60Hz of power. The MMH Trustees voted to recommend the purchase of this dehumidifier to the 

Selectboard. The cost of the machine is $1,077. There may be shipping costs.  

 

Finance Options  

 

MMH Reserves – Current Balance $46,800.12  

Town Office Improvements – Current Balance $20,366.11 

 

 

Vote to purchase the dehumidifier from either MMH or Town Office reserves for a price not to exceed $1,200.  

 

 

Attached  

 

Storm Ultra Dehumidifier Specifications  

 

 

If you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

Brandon Gulnick 

Town Manager 

Weathersfield, VT 

townmanager@weathersfield.org 

(802) 674-2626  
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Town of Weathersfield  
     5259 US ROUTE 5 | P.O. BOX 550 | WEATHERSFIELD, VT 05030 | PHONE (802) 674-2626 | FAX (802) 674-2117 
 
 

 

Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 

September 30, 2022 
 
RE: FY24 Budget Process 
 
The Chair and I discussed the FY24 Budget Process. Each department will present their budget to the 
Selectboard at the following times/dates:  
 

FY24 Department Budget Schedule  

Department Selectboard Presentation 

Admin 11/20/2022 

Finance 11/07/2022 

Listers 11/20/2022 

Land Use 11/20/2022 

Police 11/7/2022 

Town Clerk 11/20/2022 

Library 11/20/2022 

Ascutney Fire 11/7/2022 

West Weathersfield Fire 11/7/2022 

Shared Fire  11/7/2022 

Highway 10/16/2022 

Solid Waste 10/16/2022 

 
If you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 
Weathersfield, VT 
townmanager@weathersfield.org 
(802) 674-2626  
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Town of Weathersfield  
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Brandon Gulnick 

Town Manager 

 

September 30, 2022 

 

 

RE: Fire Truck Loaner 

 

 

A neighboring Town has a Pumper that is not currently in working order. They have no means to pump water in 

the case of a structure fire. Chief Spaulding contacted me to discuss loaning a truck to them. Pending 

Selectboard discussion, we will develop a written agreement to cover all the bases, such as fuel, maintenance, 

insurance, response to Ascutney, etc.   

 

 

If you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

Brandon Gulnick 

Town Manager 

Weathersfield, VT 

townmanager@weathersfield.org 

(802) 674-2626  
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